

## An Australian Role in Reducing the Prospects of China-Japan War over the Senkakus/ Diaoyutai?

Richard Tanter

The idea that China and Japan are slipping towards war over the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands territorial conflict is deeply shocking. How could the world's second and third largest economies even consider the possibility of war over half a dozen uninhabitable islets? For Australians, the question is more serious still: could Australia be drawn into the dangerous conflict between its two largest trading partners on the side of Japan because of its defence agreements with Japan and because of the pull of the ANZUS alliance?

The Australian government needs to consider carefully but with all due speed Australia's interest in actively encouraging a negotiated solution to the dispute. Most importantly, Australia needs to ensure that its alliance with the US and its growing military ties with Japan do not lead to it being drawn into support for military action by the most nationalist Japanese government (<http://nautilus.org/napsnet/napsnet-policy-forum/the-sick-man-of-asia-costs-of-denial/>) in half a century.

Most Australians are unlikely to know just how close our military ties with Japan have become. Even before the signing of the comprehensive Japan-Australia Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation in 2007, ANU strategic analyst Desmond Ball ([https://apjif.org/admin/site\\_manage/details/nautilus.org/apsnet/0632a-ball-html](https://apjif.org/admin/site_manage/details/nautilus.org/apsnet/0632a-ball-html)) placed Japan as our fourth most important strategic partner - after the United States, Britain and New Zealand. Since then the ties binding the two defence forces have become closer still, with an agreement on defence cooperation, an intelligence sharing agreement, and, quietly coming into force a few weeks ago, a defence logistics-sharing agreement (<http://www.minister.defence.gov.au/2013/02/01/minister-for-defence-australia-japan-defence-relationship/>). It's not quite ANZUS, but absent some careful rethinking of the default position of Australia foreign policy, a real defence treaty with Japan may not be far away.

Acquired by the Meiji government in 1895 at the time of its colonial expansion to Taiwan and Korea and in the wake of Japan's victory in the

first China-Japan War, the Senkaku Islands are today under Japanese de facto control. China (and Taiwan) call them Diaoyutai, and have long claimed them as Chinese territory. Japan simply maintains

(<http://www.japanfocus.org/-Fang-Ming/3877>)

there is no dispute, and refuses to enter into any discussion. Both sides base their claims on historical association

(<http://www.economist.com/news/christmas/21568696-behind-row-over-bunch-pacific-rocks-lies-sad-magical-history-okinawa-narrative>), with

both being at the very least plausible. Concerning the much larger dispute over the “midline” between Japanese and Chinese waters in the East China Sea as a whole, the Chinese government has called for arbitration under the Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). There Japan has rejected arbitration, most likely because its historically-based claim may suffer against

Chinese claims based on the principle of extension of the continental shelf to the Okinawan Trough under UNCLOS. China has called for bilateral negotiations over the Senkakus, while Japan has simply refused to recognize the existence of a dispute – a position that is now simply untenable. With Japan having

backed itself into a corner, arbitration under UNCLOS principles may provide a way out.

backed itself into a corner, arbitration under UNCLOS principles may provide a way out.

backed itself into a corner, arbitration under UNCLOS principles may provide a way out.

backed itself into a corner, arbitration under UNCLOS principles may provide a way out.

backed itself into a corner, arbitration under UNCLOS principles may provide a way out.



**The Senkakus (Diaoyutai)**

Japan is embroiled in myriad border disputes derived from its expansionist past, with longstanding, unresolved and bitter territorial conflicts with all of its neighbours – over the Senkakus/Diaoyutai with China and Taiwan; the island of Takeshima/Tokdo with South Korea (and presumably North Korea as well); and the southern Kurils (aka the Northern Territories) with Russia. All three disputes are volatile because of deep and vociferous nationalisms, though all governments have shown they can control the influence of those atavistic forces – when they want to. And all three are potentially soluble through compromise and cooperation given the necessary political will.

The Senkakus/Diaoyu conflict is now deeply militarised – with Chinese, Japanese and US forces all involved in increasingly risky actions.

Japan has been rapidly expanding its air, naval, and intelligence capacities (<http://www.securitychallenges.org.au/ArticlePages/vol8no3BallandTanter.html>) in the region for over a decade

(<http://nautilus.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp->

content/uploads/2012/01/CLSAU\_JP\_Remilitarisa-F9A97.pdf), and has recently been scrambling its fighters frequently in response to Chinese aircraft approaching Japan's Air Defence Identification Zone. China is projecting its military presence around the islands to remind the Japanese government that if your neighbour says there is an argument about your shared fence line, then there is a dispute, and it has to be faced. Chinese ships are showing their colours in Japan's claimed Exclusive Economic

Zone (EEZ) near the islands. On December 13<sup>th</sup> a Chinese reconnaissance plane entered ([http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/09/world/asia/japan-summons-chinas-envoy-after-ships-near-islands.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/09/world/asia/japan-summons-chinas-envoy-after-ships-near-islands.html?_r=0)) Japanese air space near the islands for four minutes, and Japanese officials publicly mulled (<http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21569740-risks-clash-between-china-and-japan-are-rising-and-consequences-could-be>) the idea of ASDF fighters firing warning shots at Chinese aircraft, armed or unarmed. On January 10<sup>th</sup> the United States began deploying airborne warning and control (AWACS) aircraft flying very close to the East China Sea midline as Japan draws it. A few days later, on January 19<sup>th</sup>, China scrambled two Jian-10 fighters from a Shanghai base to tail the US AWACS aircraft, in turn prompting the ASDF to scramble its fighters from Okinawa. This cycle reportedly took place several times during the day.

It was on this same day that a Chinese warship on the high seas north of the islands woke up its fire control radar and locked onto an MSDF helicopter, an action normally signaling intention to fire. On January 30<sup>th</sup>, a PLAN Jiangwei II class frigate 100 kms from the islands did the same for several minutes to the MSDF frigate Yudachi. Perhaps all part of a lengthening tit for tat cycle, but extremely dangerous, since the next step on either side is an understandable move towards a trigger, that is behaviour the Soviets and Americans learned not to do long ago.

In April 2001 over the East China Sea a Chinese fighter accidentally collided with an American Okinawan-based electronic surveillance plane it had been harassing as it sucked up Chinese military signals. The Chinese fighter pilot died, and the Chinese forced down the EP-3 spy plane on the island of Hainan, detained its crew, and stripped the plane of its highly secret equipment before handing it back.



**The damaged US EP-3 on the ground on Hainan Island**

All sides fear a repeat of the April 2001 incident

([http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hainan\\_Island\\_incident](http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hainan_Island_incident)). An accidental downing of a Chinese or Japanese aircraft could be considered more than enough reason to go to war for nationalists of either country, including some in high office.

There are signs of conciliation ([http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no\\_cache=1&tx\\_ttnews%5Bsword%5D=8fd5893941d69d0be3f378576261ae3e&tx\\_ttnews%5Bany\\_of\\_the\\_words%5D=Radar\\_Incident\\_Obscures\\_Beijing%92s\\_Conciliatory\\_Turn\\_toward\\_Japan&tx\\_ttnews%5Btt\\_news%5D=40462&tx\\_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=7&cHash=095bd08147c4fe0d4818f644f017338e](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews%5Bsword%5D=8fd5893941d69d0be3f378576261ae3e&tx_ttnews%5Bany_of_the_words%5D=Radar_Incident_Obscures_Beijing%92s_Conciliatory_Turn_toward_Japan&tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=40462&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=7&cHash=095bd08147c4fe0d4818f644f017338e)) on both sides, with the leader of the LDP's coalition partner visiting Beijing, and eventually being received by the Chinese president. Yet China is not without fault on this matter. There seems little doubt that Chinese warships did take the extremely dangerous step of locking their fire control radars onto an SDF ship and a helicopter – essentially a matter of playing chicken with the other side, gambling they won't do anything stupid, like think they are about to be fired on, and take appropriate action. It is important to know whether these were simply foolish decisions by poorly trained local commanders, or, less likely and even more dangerously, orders from Beijing. But either way, it is time for China to face the flip side of its blue water naval ambitions, and increase professional standards and abide by the rules of the road. It was precisely this kind of

behaviour, repeated many times, that led the United States and the Soviet Union to negotiate the Incidents at Sea Agreement ([http://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/07\\_Pedrozo-Master.pdf](http://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/07_Pedrozo-Master.pdf)) (INCEA), signed in 1972.

China has been using its newly minted maritime muscle to make clear to Japan that, like it or not, there is a dispute over the islands. This is a restrained version of gunboat diplomacy, but gunboat diplomacy it is. Doubtless China would fail to see the logic of Vietnam or the Philippines taking a similar approach in the South China Sea.

However, Australia has defence agreements with Japan, not with China. Japan and Australia are both formal allies of the United States. There are annual trilateral defence and foreign ministerial meetings of these three countries. Accordingly, beyond calling for bilateral calm and restraint, Australia, and the United States, have particular responsibility to advise the government of Japan of their concerns, and bearing in mind that support can never be uncritical and unlimited.

So what should be done? The first thing for Australia is to find its voice on the matter, and make clear that it has a strong and immediate interest in a peaceful resolution. Australia is and will continue to be a strong supporter of Japan's security, but at the same time we have no interest in supporting Japanese nationalist claims to colonial plunder. Territorial disputes like this

must be solved peacefully, and by cooperative dialogue. Australia's interest lies in a rule-based, peaceful international order points towards negotiation and arbitration.

Moreover Australia needs to find its voice to press the United States to take the same stand, both publicly and privately. Australia may be an ally of the United States, and the United States an ally of Japan, but that does not translate into support for the peripheral interests of Japanese nationalism, whatever the provocation. Indeed the most important shift Australia needs to press on the Japanese government is abandoning the toxic legacies of the Japanese colonial period that exert such a destructive influence over Japanese (and Australian) strategic interests in North East Asia. Amidst the complexities of the Northeast Asian strategic situation there is one simple, remediable, factor, with enormous strategic consequences pushing the system downwards in a vicious circle. That is the failure on the part of successive Japanese cabinets to address the persisting and corrosive failure of historical reconciliation. Nowhere has that been more evident than in the rapid emergence on Prime Minister Abe Shinzo's agenda of two key restorationist themes: denial of Japanese responsibility for wartime sexual slavery, and an imperial – and incompetent - disdain to respond to Chinese and Taiwanese contesting of Japanese territorial claims by simple refusal to even recognize the existence of a dispute.

In practical terms, Australia should be calling for a range of measures from both sides (and the United States) to ensure a peaceful and sustainable outcome, including:

- shelving the fundamental sovereignty dispute for the present, as was proposed effectively by earlier generations of Chinese leaders
- avoiding further provocation of any kind refraining from further military deployments, and preventing unauthorised civilian landings by nationalist groups
- pressing Japan on the precise nature of ASDF rules of engagement to be sure that they minimize risks of accidental conflict
- establishing an effective rapid communications channel between the Japanese and Chinese authorities, including military headquarters
- discussing joint fishing zone rights, and declaring the islands a nature conservation zone to be administered by an independent international body
- and working out arrangements to develop oil and gas resources in the disputed region cooperatively.

ANZUS alliance defenders like to boast of the seat at the Washington table the alliance is said to bring. The test is whether that seat comes with a voice that articulates Australia's independent interests in tough times. Now is one of those

times, and if Australia does not find its own voice it may find itself drawn by default into support for the ugliest part of Japan's political culture with potentially disastrous consequences for China, Japan and the Pacific.

This is a revised and expanded version of an article that appeared here (<http://www.theage.com.au/opinion/politics/a-dangerous-tug-of-war-20130214-2efoq.html>).

Richard Tanter is Professorial Fellow in the School of Social and Political Studies, University of Melbourne, and Senior Research Associate, Nautilus Institute: [rtanter@nautilus.org](mailto:rtanter@nautilus.org) (<https://apjff.org/mailto:rtanter@nautilus.org>). He is an Asia-Pacific Journal Associate.

Richard Tanter, "An Australian Role in Reducing the Prospects of China-Japan War over the Senkakus/ Diaoyutai?" *The Asia-Pacific Journal*, Vol. 11, Issue 7, No. 1, February 18, 2013.

#### Sources:

Richard Tanter, *The sick man of Asia: costs of denial* (<http://nautilus.org/napsnet/napsnet-policy-forum/the-sick-man-of-asia-costs-of-denial/>), Policy Forum, Nautilus Institute (10 January 2013).

Desmond Ball, *Whither the Japan-Australia security relationship?* (<http://nautilus.org/apsnet/0632a-ball.html/>.) Austral Peace and Security Net Policy Forum 06-32A, Nautilus Institute (29 August 2006).

*Australia-Japan Defence Relationship* (<http://www.minister.defence.gov.au/2013/02/01/minister-for-defence-australia-japan-defence-relationship/>), Stephen Smith, Minister for Defence, media release (1 February 2013).

Desmond Ball and Richard Tanter, *The Transformation of the JASDF's Intelligence and Surveillance Capabilities for Air and Missile Defence* (<http://www.securitychallenges.org.au/ArticlePages/vol8no3BallandTanter.html>), *Security Challenges* Vol. 8 No. 3 (Spring 2012); and Richard Tanter, *About face: Japan's remilitarisation* ([http://nautilus.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/CLSAU\\_JP\\_Remilitarisa-F9A97.pdf](http://nautilus.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/CLSAU_JP_Remilitarisa-F9A97.pdf)), CLSA Asia-Pacific Markets, Tokyo, November 2006.

"The Senkaku/Diaoyu islands: Dangerous shoals rising and consequences could be", *The Economist* (19 January 2013). (<http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21569740-risks-clash-between-china-and-japan-are-rising-and-consequences-could-be>)

Kenji Memura, "Japan, China scrambled fighters during Jan. 19 radar action" (<http://ajw.asahi.com/article/asia/china/AJ201302060075>), *Asahi Shimbun* (6 February 2013).

Andrew Chubb, "Radar Incident Obscures Beijing's Conciliatory Turn toward Japan" ([http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no\\_cache=1&tx\\_ttnews%5Bwords%5D=8fd5893941d69d0be3f378576261ae3e&tx\\_ttnews%5Bany\\_of\\_the\\_wo](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews%5Bwords%5D=8fd5893941d69d0be3f378576261ae3e&tx_ttnews%5Bany_of_the_wo)

rds%5D=Radar%20Incident%20Obscures%20Beijing%92s%20Conciliatory%20Turn%20toward%20Japan&tx\_ttnews%5Btt\_news%5D=40462&tx\_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=7&cHash=095bd08147c4fe0d4818f644f017338e)", China Brief, 15 February 2013.

Pete Pedrozo, "The U.S.-China Incidents at Sea Agreement: A Recipe for Disaster ([http://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/07\\_Pedrozo-Master.pdf](http://jnslp.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/07_Pedrozo-Master.pdf))", Journal Of National Security Law & Policy, Volume 6, 2012.

#### Articles on related subjects

- Lionel Fatton, The Pandora's Box of Sovereignty Conflicts: Far-reaching regional consequences of Japan's nationalization of the Senkakus (<https://apjff.org/-Lionel-Fatton/3893>)
- Ivy Lee & Fang Ming, Deconstructing Japan's Claim of Sovereignty over the Diaoyu/Senkaku Islands (<https://apjff.org/-Fang-Ming/3877>)
- Wani Yukio, Barren Senkaku Nationalism and

China-Japan Conflict  
(<https://apjff.org/-Wani-Yukio/3792>)

- Gavan McCormack, Troubled Seas: Japan's Pacific and East China Sea Domains (and Claims) (<https://apjff.org/-Gavan-McCormack/3821>)
- Gavan McCormack, Small Islands – Big Problem: Senkaku/Diaoyu and the Weight of History and Geography in China-Japan Relations (<https://apjff.org/-Gavan-McCormack/3464>)
- Wada Haruki, Resolving the China-Japan Conflict Over the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands (<https://apjff.org/-Wada-Haruki/3433>)
- Peter Lee, High Stakes Gamble as Japan, China and the U.S. Spar in the East and South China Sea (<https://apjff.org/-Peter-Lee/3431>)
- Tanaka Sakai, Rekindling China-Japan Conflict: The Senkaku/Diaoyutai Islands Clash (<https://apjff.org/-Tanaka-Sakai/3418>)
- Koji Taira, The China-Japan Clash Over the Diaoyu/Senkaku Islands (<https://apjff.org/-Koji-TAIRA/2119>)